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June 2023

A Victory For The Environment
And For Local Communities

Cromarty Live is proud to be given the opportunity
to bring you a genuine press exclusive. 

Breaking News 

Supporters of Cromarty Rising are this week celebrating a
significant legal ruling. Duncan Bowers writes:

'Following a successful campaign, the Scottish
Information Commissioner has confirmed that the
Cromarty Firth Port Authority has been deemed a "Public
Authority" for the purposes of the
Environmental Information (Scotland) Regulations
2004. 

A Public Authority must make environmental information
available proactively and members of the public are
entitled to request information on subjects such as land
development, all forms of pollution, energy production,
air quality and waste management.  Requests must be
handled within 20 days and the public have a
right of appeal.

The Information Commissioner's Office has published
detailed guidelines which can be found on their website
here: What are the Environmental Information
Regulations? | ICO

As Cromarty Firth Port Authority is a Scottish Trust Port,
this decision should align very well with Nolan Committee
Standards for Public Office for those appointed to the
Board.
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The port has 42 days to appeal the decision.'

Ed - Expect to hear a lot more about this over the coming
weeks and months but, for once, we can honestly say: 'you
heard it here first'.

 

Croma-Tea in the Park

A fabulous day was had by all who attended the Cromar-
Tea in the park. It was great to see such a big turnout of
people for the day.

With some beautiful weather, amazing entertainment,
and good food, it was a day to remember. The Lord
Lieutenant even read a thank you note from King Charles
himself – certainly one for the history books.

A huge thank you must go to Anne Short of the 4ways and
her volunteers who made this event possible.



 

Cromarty Care Project

Seagull Trust Cruises

During the summer months, Seagull Trust Cruises
operate a specially adapted boat on the Caledonian Canal. 
The boat can accommodate up to 12 passengers and is
equipped with a passenger lift and a fully accessible
toilet.  Every year, our participants have the chance to
admire the scenery, enjoy the wildlife, or just kick back
with a cuppa and have a nice chat! 

Some of our previous ‘cruisers’

CCP will handle the booking and provide transport to and
from Inverness – and it’s all free!  So if you’d like to put
your name forward, or the name of someone you think



would enjoy the outing, please contact us
on: info@cromartycareproject.co.uk

Slow Cookers Update

We are hoping to deliver a further 11 slow cookers very
soon.  That will mean a total of 46 households in the
community will have received slow cookers to help beat
the cost of living.  It’s all thanks to Marcel and Kitty at
Cromarty Stores, who supported our application to
Making A Difference Locally, the charitable arm of Nisa
Retail. 

The “Trikes” – Cromarty’s Very Own Taxi
Service!

Now summer is finally here, the “Trikes” are available to
help you travel in style anywhere around Cromarty.  If you
want to see what they’re like, just take a look on our
website at the lovely wee film made in March by Eden
Court film-maker, Chak Hin Leung.

The Charity who provides the – proper name –
 “Trishaws” is called “Cycling Without Age” and they’ve
been short-listed for this year’s Scottish Charity of the
Year Award.  

If you need help to get about, or would like to become a
pilot for us, please contact Shirley on 01381 600451

Playgroup

The playgroup is still taking place in the West Church
Hall.  It is open to parents/carers with babies and
toddlers.  Every Tuesday during term-time, 10 – 11.30
a.m.

Table Tennis

Whether you just enjoy ‘ping pong’, or are more interested
in honing serious table tennis skills, you will be very
welcome at the West Church Hall.  Table tennis has been
shown to improve brain function as well as being a fun
way to exercise and socialise.  Join us on a Monday
morning, 10.30 – 12.00

Callout for Carers!
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Cromarty urgently needs Home Carers.  Topcare
Inverness are the care provider locally and are keen to
chat with anyone interested in working as a Home Carer. 
No experience necessary, training is provided locally.  Do
consider this possibility even if you can only offer a few
hours a week.  Contact Jill Stoner for more information
on 07850 889015, or Maxine Worsfold on 07483 881981

THANK YOU!

We really appreciate the kindness and compassion of all
our donors, who are making such a difference to the lives
of many people in our community.  Just recently, a
holidaying couple donated £50 for the Community Larder
and we were really touched by such a lovely gesture. 
Every week there are always donations of food at the
Larder –  from Cromarty residents, for Cromarty
residents and we want you to know that it means a lot,
especially in these hard times.  If you feel you’d like to
contribute to our various projects, whether by one-off
donation or by regular giving, you can do so on our
website (and please tell us if you’re a UK taxpayer, so we
can reclaim Gift Aid on your donation).  If you’d like to
contribute in any other way, or have questions about any
of our projects, please contact
us: info@cromartycareproject.co.uk

 

Open Gardens, Art and Flowers

Chelsea may be over but, don’t worry, Cromarty will have
plenty of horticultural and artistic colour on show with a
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cornucopia of flowers, botanic art and open gardens to
enjoy starting  from Saturday 17th June.

Do take time out to visit this year’s Art and Flowers
display being held in Cromarty’s East Church from
Saturday 17th June for eight days. It is always an
outstanding event enhanced by the atmospheric setting of
the historic old church.

‘All Things Bright and Beautiful’ is the theme of the floral
displays created by local flower arrangers and co-
ordinated by Evelyn Wilson. Well over 2000 blooms will
be used to assemble the floral works of art with a team of
arrangers and helpers working together to achieve the
designs.

Alongside these elegant flower displays detailed Botanic
and Wildlife artworks will be exhibited, the work of up to
fifteen pupils studying with local Botanic artist, Julie
Price. Each work can take hours of concentration in order
to achieve the intricate detail of the flora and fauna being
painted and the results are beautiful to observe.

The Art and Flowers display is open daily from 11am to
4pm from Sunday 17th to Sunday 25th June 2023.
Admission is by donation with an amount of £1 per
person suggested. All monies raised are part of the Open
Gardens/Art & Flowers fundraising event and will be
distributed to local charities and organisations, including
towards the upkeep of East Church. The art element of
this will be dedicated to the memory of the late Campbell
McCracken who had been attending the classes for 9
years. He was a talented and prolific painter who
produced some beautiful and delicate work. Many of his
paintings will be in the church in a special display
dedicated to him.

Cromarty Open Gardens makes a welcome return on
Saturday 23rd and Sunday 24th giving locals and visitors
the chance to see behind the walls or peer over the fence
at the many lovely gardens around the town, large and
small, each one a special haven for its owners. It is a
wonderful opportunity to pick up ideas for your own
patch and, with around 30 gardens (including some new
ones) and the allotments to visit, you are sure to find
something of interest.



Plants and books will be on sale plus there is the chance to
win a prize on the Tombola. Two gardens will be serving
tea and home baking and, with many local shops and
places to eat and drink, it all adds up to a great day out.
And don’t forget to call in to the Art and Flowers display
in East Church.

Gardens are open from 11am to 4pm. Admission is £5 per
person (under 12’s free) and tickets are valid for both
days. Tickets and lists of open gardens are available from
The Hub at East Bellevue House on Church Street or from
the dedicated Open Gardens car parking area on The
Links. Dogs are welcome on leads in many of the gardens
but please respect the wishes of owners where a ‘No Dogs’
sign is displayed. 

The Open Gardens and the Art and Flowers display are
big fundraising events. It is hoped that this year we will be
able to better the £5,600 raised last year – this amount
was distributed between 10 local charities and
organisations. Many local businesses provide generous
sponsorship for these two events so please do give them
your support.

Can you help with Tombola prizes?

We will be running a Tombola this year at £1 per go – if
anyone can donate small items for prizes we would be
most appreciative. If you can help please contact:- Julie &
Jeremy Price 01381 600709

Alison Palmer 01381 600466 or Ginny Hourston 01381
600409

Find us on Facebook – Cromarty Open Gardens
 

And Open Studios!

Cromarty Open Studios is scheduled for the weekend of
Saturday 24 June and Sunday 25 June, running from 11
am to 4 pm each day. 

This year, a select group of artists and makers will
participate, including Liz Hall (Paintings), Andrea
Huntley (Linocut prints), Emma Nightingale (Glass), Jim
Pennie (Woodturning), and Neil Thomson (Paintings).



An exciting addition to the Cromarty Open Studios
weekend is the establishment of an open-air gallery along
the front gate of Cromarty Primary School. This gallery
will showcase the creative works of local pupils from
Cromba Creative, ranging from P2 to P7. Cromba Creative
is an innovative program of creative workshops driven by
the principles of recycling and repurposing materials from
the environment and the local community. These
workshops, organised and led by local friends Andrea
Huntley and JoJo, aim to inspire curiosity, nurture
creativity, and support mental health. During the Open
Studios weekend, the students will offer their beautifully
original handmade crafts for sale, with proceeds going
towards fundraising for their school. Don't miss the
opportunity to explore and acquire these unique
creations! For more information, you can visit their
Facebook page here

Both Liz Hall and Emma Nightingale will be hosting short
workshops during the weekend, focusing on Mixed Media
and Glass, respectively. Limited spaces are available, so
sign up soon to secure your spot. To register for the
workshops, simply send a message to
cromartyopenstudios@gmail.com. Please include your
name, the number of places you require, your contact
details, and specify which workshops you are interested
in.

Emma Nightingale will be leading Glass Making
workshops, where participants can enjoy the fun
experience of creating colourful and artistic coasters or
pendants. The cost of £30.00 per person covers all
materials and firing. Workshops will be held from 9.30
am to 10.30 am and from 4.30 pm to 5.30 pm on both
Saturday 24 June and Sunday 25 June.

Liz Hall will be hosting Time and Tide workshops on
Saturday 24 June and Sunday 25 June from 9.30 am to
11.00 am. All you need to bring is a beach-find as a source
of inspiration, or Liz can provide one if you don't have the
time to find one yourself. All materials will be provided
and the cost is £20.00 per person.

To secure your place in either of these workshops or if you
require more information, please express your interest by
messaging cromartyopenstudios@gmail.com. Spaces are
limited and will be allocated on a first-come, first-served
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basis. When registering, include your name, contact
details (email and mobile), and specify whether you are
interested in the Glass or Time and Tide workshop. Please
use "COS Workshops" as the subject line in your message.
If a workshop reaches maximum capacity, any additional
participants will be placed on a waitlist. Children under
the age of 12 must be accompanied by an adult. Prepare to
be amazed by what you can achieve!

This promises to be an incredibly exciting weekend, filled
with a vibrant creative atmosphere across Cromarty's
studios and gardens. Let's hope the sun shines on us all!

 

Cromarty Courthouse

The Courthouse is one of 15 diverse Highland museums
involved in the creation of a new innovative digital
learning hub, called the Museum of the Highlands. Some



350 objects (35 from our museum) were chosen to explore
themes, values, subjects and skills that teachers think are
relevant to education today.

Over many months, we have been writing informative
descriptions of the objects we submitted, as well as
highlighting a variety of stories that deserve to be shared.
Pictures were taken of all the objects by a professional
photographer, who visited the Courthouse in November
2022. We also had a very positive response from Lord
Carloway, the head of the judiciary in Scotland, who
agreed to get involved in recording a series of videos for
this project. He spent an afternoon in the museum in
October 2022, talking about the various objects in the
courtroom and the history of courts and justice, which has
influenced the system we have today.

The website is offering new and exciting ways to delve
into the history of the Scottish Highlands and as well as
allowing users to discover the objects, it supports 200 free
resources – including varied activities, games, reflection
and debate to engage young people and their teachers
with museum collections. We believe that this resource
will have a wider audience and be of interest to many
people from the Highlands and beyond.

A bonus for us is that the images and resources from our
contribution are copyrighted to us and available for our
own use elsewhere. This has been a great example of
collaborative working and producing something that
could not be done alone by a small independent museum.
Museum of the Highlands can be found at:
https://museumofthehighlands.org – go and
explore….

Buzz around our garden!

We will be part of Cromarty Open Gardens again this year
(weekend of 24 & 25 June). It’s a great time to come and
see our flower borders, wildflowers, community orchard
and hopefully relax on a bench in the sunshine! This year
we will also have the “Weaving Beelines” art trail around
the garden and a wee corner of bee information, with
some takeaways and bee activities for children.

The children of the St Regulus Garden Friday group have
agreed to make a bug hotel for our garden to provide
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shelter for all sorts of insects and encourage biodiversity.
We’re looking forward to see what they come up with!

Raffle tickets still on sale

The draw for the Sir Thomas Urquhart Raffle to win a
craft gin hamper (or other gin runners-up prizes) will take
place in the Fishertown Inn on Sunday 25 June at
7.30pm. So, there’s still plenty of time for you to get your
tickets – on sale at Courthouse Museum, Royal Hotel,
Fishertown Inn, Calluna, Post Office, Gardiner & Gardiner
and Gallery 48. Buying tickets is a way to show your
support for our voluntary run museum.

 

Cromarty Arts Trust

Another busy month ahead, and we are kicking off this
Saturday night, 3 June, with a performance by Scottish
singer-songwriter, Adam Holmes. Adam is a real star on
the UK folk music scene, his most recent album, Hope
Park went down a storm when it was launched at Celtic
Connections this year. Adam is joined on stage by
keyboard player Jennifer Austin, Orcadian Jen has
performed with many great musicians, including FARA
and Blazin' Fiddles. Don’t miss it, it will be a great night
up at the Stables! BYOB and tea and coffee available as
usual. Tickets on the door or pre-book with the office or
online.

If you have always wanted to learn to sing and are afraid
you sound like a cat in pain, then come along to the
Stables on Sunday 4 June. Experienced singing teacher
and voice specialist Kate O’Connell is here for a full day of
acapella singing, encouraging people to open up their
natural voice and sing. Best of all, learning is by ear, so no
musical experience is needed! Pre-book at the office or
complete the booking form online. £40.

We are lucky to have artist Jonathan Shearer here to teach
twice in June. He is teaching a full weekend of life
drawing on 10 & 11 June and then another full weekend of
landscape painting (out-doors as long as the weather
permits it) on 24 & 25 June. Both weekends are small
classes sizes and suitable for all levels, lunch at the Old
Brewery is included and it’s a real chance to focus on your
art away from distractions.



Lastly Tim Palmer, Inverness-based amazing basket
maker, is teaching a two-day bark basket workshop at the
Stables over 10 & 11 June. This is a lovely introduction to
using willow bark instead of rods to weave and shape a
basket. £145 for two days.

The Caroline Hewat Art Prize will be awarded at Fortrose
Academy on 15 June this year with the winner receiving a
beautiful wooden carved trophy and a place on one of
Jonathan Shearer’s weekends.

All the details for performances and workshops are on the
website as usual, www.cromartyartstrust.org.uk but here’s
a little summary.

June

3 – Adam Holmes with Jennifer Austin

4 – Sing for Joy, Singing Workshop with Kate O’Connell

10 & 11 – Life Drawing weekend with Jonathan Shearer

10 & 11 – Willow Bark Basket Making weekend with Tim
Palmer

24 & 25 – Landscape Painting weekend with Jonathan
Shearer

Singer-songwriter Adam Holmes plays The Stables on Saturday 3rd

June

 

Cinema
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Although it may not seem like Summer is here yet, your
Cromarty Cinema June newsletter has arrived! This
month we have a very busy schedule with a smorgasboard
of treats for you film fans.

Back by popular demand, after a sold out screening earlier
this year, is Lunana: A Yak in the Classroom. Also
returning is National Theatre Live with the ever popular
Fleabag. This gives you the opportunity to see Phoebe
Waller-Bridge perform the play which inspired the
smash-hit tv-show of the same name. To celebrate its
30th anniversary, we are screening Kieslowski’s masterful
Three Colours trilogy across our Sunday matinees.

June’s volunteers’ choice is Punch-Drunk Love; the classic
romcom starring Adam Sandler. Speaking of romcoms,
you can also see Jane Fonda and Diane Keaton in the
hilarious Book Club: The Next Chapter.

For our international cinema lovers, we have Tunisian
Under the Fig Trees, as well as Italian The Eight
Mountains.

We are also screening the latest star-studded feature by
Wes Anderson - Asteroid City - featuring the likes of
Scarlett Johansson and Tom Hanks.

June’s family-friendly and super entertaining feature -
Are You There God? It’s Me, Margaret, is based on the
classic Judy Blume novel.

That’s not all! For a full list of June’s cinematic treats,
check out the poster below. We look forward to warming
your Summer in June.



 

Business Updates

Ecoventures

Ecoventures have been up and running for the 2023
season since the beginning of April and will be taking
bookings seven days a week through until the end of
October.   Bookings can be made by visiting the website
www.ecoventures.co.uk or you can pop into the office
which will be open each day from 9am until 5pm.  

If you have family, friends or guests coming to stay, then a
trip out with us is a great way to spend the day.   If you are
a local b&b then you can pick up leaflets for your guests
from our office.    We also have a great range of sea life
related gifts from tea towels and aprons to soft toys –
please pop in and have a browse.

Slaughterhouse
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Slaughterhouse Coffee is open Thursday to Monday from
9am til 3pm and is excited to welcome back our summer
neighbour, Highland Ferries! Looking forward to another
busy season. We aim to be open 7 days a week by the end
of June, keep your eyes peeled on social media for specific
dates.

If you’re looking for a job, we’re still needing an extra pair
of hands from late July onwards. Part-time work with
flexible hours/days depending on the applicant. Drop me
an email at slaughterhousecoffee@gmail.com and we can
discuss further!

Don’t forget the Cromarty Open Gardens is on this month
(Sat 24th & Sun 25th) and we can’t wait! We’ll be open all
weekend and there’s no better pairing than coffee and
plants!"

Many thanks,

Laura Thompson

Emma Nightingale Glass

We had a very successful opening for the 2023 season on
Sunday 21 May with many returning and new visitors
taking the well trodden path up to the studio.    In June we
will be open on Sunday 4 June, Saturday 24 June, Sunday
25 June. Thereafter the studio will be open most Sundays
from 12 noon – 4pm.  It is always best to check
our Facebook page for the latest opening days and hours.

We also open by appointment on a day and time that
works for you.  Message your request to us and we will get
back to you with availability options.

During Cromarty Open Studios we will be launching a
programme of glass making workshops.  These will
include an introduction to glass making, workshops
through which you can build your skills (powders, part
sheets, dropped vessels) and a Glass Club where you can
put your learning into practice.
Message emma@emmanightingaleglass.co.uk to be one of
the first to receive information, availability, dates and to
book places.

We will be providing regular updates through
the Cromarty Newsletter and on Facebook – keep an eye
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open for some exciting developments…….

We look forward to seeing you over the summer………

The Walled Garden

The Walled Garden, Cromarty is now open for Pick Your
Own (PYO).  We will be open every Monday from 11am –
3 pm.  We are hoping to also open on a Thursday and a
Saturday. These two days will be subject to the availability
of staff.  Its always best to check our Facebook page where
we will post regularly on opening days, times and produce
availability.

For those of you that don’t know where we are – the
entrance is opposite the Bowling Green.  If the gate is
open its fine to come in and pick……..

Currently we have spinach, swiss chard, rocket and
parsley available to pick.  As the summer season
progresses we will have other crops available including
soft fruit.

Payment is by card and you will need to bring your own
bags for the produce you pick.

Ingrid's House

Summer has definitely arrived at Ingrid’s House. We have
a full range of melamine picnic ware for eating alfresco.
Fabulous sunglasses from Have a Look Denmark and
gorgeous glassware for every kind of cool drink in the
lovely weather.
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Calluna

We opened our wee clothes shop 5 years ago in June! To
celebrate, we are spending the month supporting local
charities and with special offers. Follow us on FaceBook
or Instagram to get a special offer every week. You can
also check out our website
at www.callunacromarty.co.uk.  We kick off the special
offers with 15% off all our summer dresses over the
weekend. 

The shop is stocked up for the summer with a lovely
selection of dresses, shorts, t-shirts, sandals and, due in
this week, wee white trainers and canvas ankle boots from
a lovely French company.

Sutor Creek

We are now open 7 days a week 10am-8pm! Coffee, cake
and deli from 10am and our seasonal menus and wood-
fired pizzas from 12-8pm. Reservations available for
evening tables -phone 01381 600 855. We only have a few
tables so if you have family visiting over the summer it's
better to book in advance. 

Fishertown Inn

Our beer garden is open everyday and it’s getting plenty of
use already. We are open every day for lunch, and for
evening meals Monday to Saturday. Teas, coffees and
home baking are also available at any time.

We’ve welcomed many new members of staff this month
to our ever increasing team, ready for a busy summer. We
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are also planning a few changes to the menu in line with
the warmer weather and demand for quick bites.

As we get busier booking is highly recommended for
lunch or dinner. This can be done by calling 01381
600988.

Our snug is a great place for meetings and this can be
reserved by prior arrangement.

 

Cromarty Community
Development Trust

AGM and Directors 

A good turnout to hear our achievements last year and
plans for the coming year.   The presentations and
accounts can be found here (see too the 'speaker notes'
below each slide). 

We have a new Board of Directors:  Matt Hall is chair,
Sheila Currie stays as Secretary; and newbies Fiona
Deakin, Matt Grist and Stefano Pia join Fraser Mackenzie
and Ronald Young.  The job of the Board is to coordinate,
steer and build the Trust, but not necessarily to be leading
on every project or activity - we very much want more of
what the Trust does to be led by the community and not
just the Directors.

Collecting Picnic Benches 
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We have some flat pack picnic benches awaiting collection
from Fettes Sawmill (see photo).  Can someone with a van
or trailer help us get them to Cromarty?

Weight (Total) = 0.26t

Height (Total) = 850mm

Width = 700mm

Length = 1800mm

Separate pack height = 250mm.   Fettes say they have a
forklift available Monday – Friday if it is easier to load
that way otherwise it would need to be handballed on to
the trailer.

Plants and Driftwood

We are getting to the point of landscaping the campsite. 
Does anyone have any sizeable driftwood that they might
be interested in donating?

Maybe 2 or 3 parts of trees? Rather a couple of slightly
larger pieces 1m or more than many small pieces. Happy
to view ahead of time.

Also if anybody has any of the following would they
consider donating them to the campsite (and in multiples
if you can):

Rosemary plants, Lavender plants, Yellow broom, Flag
irises (purple, deep red, orange - with colour identified
please) (we have a job lot of yellow irises coming),
Angelica, Eryngium (sea holly), Ladies mantle, Sea kale,
Sedum.

In the unlikely event we don’t plant them up we will
return them for sale at the open gardens day later in June.

 

And finally...

A common thread running through much of this month's
news - our natural environment and the way we care for
it. As summer progresses and we have the chance to enjoy
it more, let's be reminded not to take it for granted. 



- The Editorial Team

 
 

   Forward 

We hope you've found this an interesting and informative read. Please let us know what you

think, or send suggestions and ideas for articles via editor@cromartylive.co.uk The deadline

for the next edition is always a few days before the end of the previous month.

The Cromarty Live Newsletter team is Jon Palmer, Jeremy Price and Laura Shepherd.

 

If you have an interest in communication and would like to join the team please get in touch.

The Newsletter is currently sponsored by a private benefactor.
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